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Minutes of the NC CPS Training Committee Meeting
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Present:  Vicki Whitlatch, Amy Krise, Bill Hall, Richard Sales, Jody Piatt, Meg Langston, Linda Wiandt, Kim Wittig (via conference call), Kelly Ransdell, Renae Harris, Myron Waddell, Kathy Mellown, Kevin Hennelly, Leigha Shepler, Ryan Jackson, Jimmy Sessoms
Not Present:  Sarah Tilton, Alan Stulick, Cecilia Saloni
Unexcused:  none
Meeting called to order at 10:12 am by Kathy and introductions were made.  New permanent member for the NCSHP, Jimmy Sessoms from the Training Office, was introduced and welcomed.  Kelly gave an overview of the Committee membership and responsibilities.  
Old Business:

Buckle-Up Brochure (Renae Harris): OSFM Public Information Office should have this ready by the end of the month and it will then go to El Pueblo for translation.  It was noted that two new brochures have been created by El Pueblo, one of which is about CPS.  The Committee discussed not having had the opportunity to review the content and agreed it would have been appropriate to have made that request.  It is desired that all of NC State Agencies are giving a consistent message.  It was suggested that a Committee representative ask to have bilingual people from membership agencies given access to review the brochures and also request that, because El Pueblo is still funded by GHSP, all resources be shared.  Kelly will follow up on this request.
HSRC Report (Bill Hall):  The program management system is up and running.  Programs no longer in place have been removed and e-mail addresses have been updated.  This will be the reporting system of the Buckle-Up program.  Information will go to each Buckle Up Coordinator about the reporting of seat distribution so that only the Coordinator does the reporting.  This should reduce the possibility of repetition of information.  Bill requested input and suggestions on needed changes or positive experiences with the program.  
The CPS Research position has been posted on websites and requires a Masters degree with a social system background.  Applications will be accepted through October 19 with 14 applications already received.  This position will eventually be a replacement for Bill’s position when he finally retires (not in the near future!).  This position will also be active in the child passenger safety arena.  Please refer any suitable candidates to the HSRC website.
The tech list has been sent out and the Training Committee site on the web is up and running.  At this point there will be two different passwords for the two sites – project management & Training Committee.  Bill updated everyone on the status of Technicians and Instructors in NC which shows that NC remains above the national average for recertification.

Materials about new NC laws have been updated on BuckleUp NC website.  Bill provided handouts for all and noted that most of the changes are with the associated court costs rising for many citations.  
The Buckle Up card is being reprinted using the information provided by this committee.  The card does emphatically state the recommendation of keeping children rear-facing until age 2 years.  Otherwise the edits were minor and it should be back from the printer in time for the State Fair.  
There will be an additional end-of-year purchase of CPS Instructor name tags.  An example was passed for committee members to see.  GHSP approved the purchase using left over funds at HSRC.  The name tags will have Buckle Up Kids logo and the GHSP name and will probably be distributed with the first class taught by the Instructor.  
Those on the e-mail list for CPS Board should have received a message that NHTSA has developed a Technician Outreach Kit – a simple packet of general materials that can be used to do local presentations.  Access to downloads pages will be through Technicians Downloads
OSFM Update (Kelly Ransdell):  Notifications have been sent about the Disney Train coming to Spencer, NC on October 9 & 10 from 0900-1900 and the Committee was advised that help with this event is still needed.  Volunteers are needed to work two shifts (times included in the e-mail) for the Christmas Carol presentation.  The event is free with Disney merchandise not being sold, however, they have designed a booth for CPS.  The state needs to provide the information for the CPS tent and man the booth with Technicians, 2-5 per shift.  Contact Allison if able to help.  

Safe Kids NC is participating in the Marine Marathon and is looking for donations – this is the one event done annually as a statewide fundraiser.  The event is in Washington DC.  All coalitions are being asked to support the event.
The North Carolina State Fair is Oct. 15-25 and SK will have booth in the Kerr Scott Building with lots of CPS info.  Coalitions from across the state are staffing this and there will always be a Tech available.  Brochures and giveaways are available for this and numerous other events.

OSFM received e-mail notification that David Wienstein was appointed by Governor Purdue as the Director of GHSP starting October 15, 2009.  Mr. Weinstein was a State Senator for many years.  Darrell Jernigan will remain with GHSP as the law enforcement liaison.  Kelly asked that all of us send a letter to Darrell thanking him for his support of CPS and work with the Training Committee - dejernigan@ncdot.gov.  OSFM has received completed contracts with GHSP so its projects are funded for this year.  Kelly will be meeting with the new Director very soon and hopes to establish a good relationship with him regarding our projects.

Upcoming Classes: 11/1-5/09: Highpoint & Wilson(10-12 open slots), both should be filling up.  Numerous scholarships have been used.  Renae is starting to set up spring classes and announced that there may be time to still do December classes.  Amy Krise has one request in for spring, but nothing has been actually scheduled as yet.  Jimmy Sessoms stated that he is required to have memo out a month ahead of time to those interested in classes and logistics may be an issue with NCSHP in determining who is available to go when & where.  He asked about the possibility of having a class for the troopers alone at the Training Center.  Kelly recommended integration into community classes to facilitate the troopers knowing the additional resources in a region.  She also addressed the availability of scholarships.  Bill stated a system can be used to ensure that classes are set up and scheduled using “dummy” registrations until things are confirmed.  There should be at least 20 classes offered next year between private and state sponsored.  Bill also suggested a meeting with the leadership at the Training Committee to work out a plan to meet NCSHP needs.
Alan Buchanan has revised and will send out the student evaluation used in classes for member review.  He tried to get the primary focus of feedback to be on the course / teaching itself.  Please provide feedback to Alan about the new forms.  

Class issues:  Renae, Bill, and Kelly received an e-mail from Charlene Proctor requesting pay to do an Update Refresher with a local Fire Department. Vicki noted that she has already been in contact with the FD mentioned and has scheduled to do that class for free.  Charlene was notified that OSFM does not pay for these classes and replied that she thought this ought to be revisited.  Kelly asked the committee, as Charlene requested, to discuss the possibility of providing funding for instructors to do classes.  Vicki elaborated on the communication and resolution she has with that specific local FD.  Instructor pay is an issue which is addressed annually, so discussion of this is applicable at this point.  Numerous follow-up e-mails between Charlene and Renae were presented to facilitate Committee discussion.  Last FY mileage was set at $.33 per mile for teaching a class greater than 35 miles from your home.  Discussion was had about instructor pay, mileage amount, CC fees, and how to have consistency with all these issues.  The Committee agreed that fees for Technician classes will remain the same for this year.  Update Refresher Classes were discussed separately and Kelly reminded the committee that her staff is also available to do classes if they cannot be covered in any other way.  NC pays more than any other state, so that needs to be considered as a “bonus”.  Update Refresher Classes were originally created when there were limited CEU resources available other places.  That is not the case now and possibly better marketing of those resources should be done.  Everyone agreed that Refreshers should not receive Instructor pay.  Renewal classes are mostly being coordinated and handled by OSFM staff and only a few instructors are needed and paid.  Members agreed this should continue.  Community Colleges have provided over $14,000 for classes in the past year, but the fee for CC will go up to $120/class meaning that non-fire/rescue/LEO/EMS will have a higher cost.  Community College System issues were discussed, particularly with regards to the fee.  The Legislature looked at the fee schedule this year, but did not make the change to eliminate it.  It will be addressed again with next Legislative session.  Kathy suggested that the fee schedule be listed on the website under the course description if a CC is being used to offer the course.  Meg asked if there is money available to cut out the CC support.  In certain areas there is no way to meet the needs of the area without the CC support.  Most instructors stated that their students do not have any problem paying the associated CC fee.  OSFM will work in whatever way they can to try to get the fee eliminated.  Kathy noted that there is inconsistency in the payment for instructors across the state, so wondered if the Training Committee could serve as a liaison and possibly come up with a contractual agreement.  Discussion was had about the “independence” of each CC to make their own decisions about charging or not charging fees.  Ryan suggested using scholarship monies to offset the CC fee.  Kelly stated that would require a discussion with GHSP.  The committee agreed that this is an issue that needs to be delayed until there is an established relationship with the new GHSP Director.  If a class is a CC sponsored class, the expenses would still need to come from OSFM as a flat fee: $100 if commuting over 1 hour and $300 if staying overnight upon request by the lead instructor.
Trailers: Updates to the CPS trailers are completed thanks to funds through CPS Resource Center.  New batches of seats and dolls have been distributed.  It was announced that many of the trailers are not being appropriately cared for by the Instructors and Students.  It is beneficial to all that everyone respects the supplies and the needs of the next class.  Inventory sheets are in use, but at times are not able to be completed.  The key component is written communication to the OSFM staff that there is a problem with any equipment.  Numerous suggestions were made: a subcommittee to look at fixes, a form to be placed in the Instructor tub for documentation of broken or missing equipment, and an e-mail form to report things back to OSFM.  Kathy asked for a subcommittee to work on this issue: Kathy, Meg, Jody, Myron, Leigha volunteered.

Instructor Contracts: There have been some issues with OSFM not getting CPS Instructor contracts back in time for completion.  Future contracts wilI still come by e-mail, but will ask that you send the contract back through Priority Mail to the actual office – this will have a $3 fee.
Vicki has a Special Needs class scheduled for November

Recognitions: Amy Krise and Ryan Jackson received plaques and sincere thanks for their service over the last 3 years.  Myron Waddell also received a plaque for his past service & a welcome for returning for another 3 years.  Robin Deal’s plaque will be sent to her.
Break – Lunch

Membership   The following persons have accepted the invitation to become members of the Committee to fill 3-year terms.
Fire: Allen Browder
Law Enforcement: Frank Gore
Public Health/Hospital: Dede White and Suzanne Ledoyen
Emergency Medical Services:  Myron Waddell and J. Keith Harris 
Committee assignments will be made with the arrival of new members next month.
Conference:  Members reviewed discussion from the Conference Call on 9/22/09 and the following schedule was tentatively approved.  Confirmation of speakers already contacted will be done, hopefully prior to the October meeting.  The Bogue Sound Room will be used exclusively for exhibitors only so they will not have to be in the hallway.  Conference will be 0800-1700 with 1615 – 1700 assigned as time to visit exhibitors on Day 1.  For Update Session credit each exhibitor will give a presentation about their product(s) and provide an optional quiz to get an additional CEU. Written quiz answers would be checked by a moderator before being stamped by them for CEU.  This would be a scavenger hunt type of event.  Kathy suggested this session be included in the Conference Booklet with a space for the stamp.  Vicki described what was done at the Kim conference where there was a single page with the workshop and number of CEU’s and all the stamps were placed on that page.  Members agreed this was to be used for this conference.
Myron moved and Richard seconded that JJ from Safe Kids USA be invited to present with “Stocking the Toolkit” if we approve this session.  Bill will contact NHTSA to invite the Regional representative and Kelly will ask Shannon to invite the new GHSP Director and request help with funding the booklets and plaques for awards.
Agreement was reached that the Instructor Meeting was necessary and that it should be held from 1500-1700 on 3/10/09.  Notification of the meeting will be done early and attendance is strongly encouraged.  Kelly suggested conference call availability and will check into it.  A webinar was also suggested and Bill will see what HSRC staff can do.

Tentative Conference Agenda:
General Sessions:

· Day 1 – 1400-1500 – Atlantic/Cape Fear: Fact or Fiction 

· Day 1 – 1515-1615 – Atlantic/Care Fear: Child restraint Updates 

Breakout Sessions:

· Day 1 – 0915 - 1015 & 1245 - 1345 – Pamlico: Air bags and CRS’s (Mike James confirmed – NC cover expenses for 2 nights, flight, & meals)

· Day 1 – 0915-1015 & 1245-1345 – Sandcastles:  Helping Older Care Providers and Drivers Install Seats: Rich Costello

· Day 1 – 1030-1130 – Pamlico:  Right Seat/Right fit:  Child Life Specialist from Asheville 
· Day 1 – 1030-1130 – Sandcastles: Day care and other Community Agencies:  Panel discussion

· Day 2 – 0915-1015 – Pamlico: CRS’s: concept to market: Mike James 

· Day 2 – 0915-1015 – Sandcastles: Test Dummies: Arte Martin

· Day 2 – 1045-1145 & 1345-1444 – Pamlico: Stocking the Tool Kit: more than just equipment to run your program, also websites, resources, LATCH manual, inspection stations, checklists,  etc –  multiple presenters (Leigha coordinate)

· Day 2 – 1045-1145 – Sandcastles: Fitting seats in smaller vehicles: Arte Martin – Bill to check
· Day 2 – 1345-1445 – Sandcastles: Perinatal Issues - birth to 2: Teresa Cromling & Shelly Sales

Other discussion: 

Jody: “Safe from the Start” program – children in child restraints used for non-transport incidents (sleep, play, etc) by caregivers

Meg, Jody & Kim will lead: work on a campaign with concentration on dissemination of proper transportation information with a credited curriculum for child care employees; could be a conference session option and then posted for Tech CEUs as well as NC Division of Child Development.

Next Meeting at OSFM, October 27
Meeting adjourned 2:20 pm
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